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ATCHAFALAYA BASIN LEVEE DISTRICT
P. O. Box 170

Port Allen, Louisiana 70767-0170

Phone (225) 387-2249

Fax     (225) 387-4742








August 2, 2017





A Regular Board Meeting of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District was held at the Office of the Board in Port Allen, Louisiana at 4:00 pm, Wednesday, September 6, 2017.  President John Grezaffi called the meeting to order.  President John Grezaffi declared a quorum present, and Mrs. Janice Jarreau called the roll.  The following members were present:

COMMISSIONER


PARISH

Bill Flynn



West Baton Rouge

John Grezaffi


Pointe Coupee 
Spencer Harvey


Ascension

Karen Jewell


Iberville

Moise LeBlanc


St. Martin



Harry Marionneaux


Iberville 
Earl Matherne


Assumption
Nickie Rockforte


Pointe Coupee 
Absent: 

Glenn Angelle


Iberia

Pamela Burleigh


St. Landry 

Kenneth Gordon


West Baton Rouge

Daniel Hebert


Iberville

Jody Meche



St. Martin

Also Present:

INDIVIDUAL


REPRESENTING


Terry Jones



The Advocate

Matt Jewell



Iberville Parish Council
Rick Dugas



CPRA

Nicholas Rockforte


Levee Board Attorney

Cecil Tessier


Assistant Executive Director
William Tyson


Executive Director

Janice Jarreau


Administrative Program Manager
Tiffany Weber


Administrative Program Specialist
Crissi Canezaro


Administrative Program Specialist 
Kristy Jewell


Human Resource Analyst

                                                                    * * * * *
President Grezaffi asked for public comments.  He recognized Mr. Matt Jewell of Iberville Parish Council, who had asked to address the board.  Mr. Jewell advised the board that on the third Tuesday of this month his board will meet to consider a resolution addressed to the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District Board requesting that the board not allow locked gates in their portion of the levee.  Mr. Jewell said they have several trains that pass through their community at a high rate of speed.  If there was a derailment, it could block all exits, where the residents would need to use the levee to evacuate.  He said the Town of Maringouin would issue a request to this effect.  President John Grezaffi said the levee board is requesting an opinion from the Attorney General about the gate issue, and they will consider their request when a position is taken on this matter.  
                                                                    * * * * *
Commissioner Bill Flynn moved, seconded by Commissioner Moise LeBlanc and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the August 2, 2017 meeting as presented, and to publish the minutes in the official journal. 






        * * * * *

       NOTICE
Sealed bids will be received by the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin

Levee District up to 2:00 p.m., Wednesday, September 6, 2017 for the leasing for grazing purposes only of the following described property, to-wit, bid related materials may be obtained and electronic bids may be submitted online at www.centralbidding.com:

That certain parcel of land referred to as tracts 1, 2, 3, and 4 containing 13.40 acres, 
situated in Section 22, Township 13 South, Range 12 East, Southwestern Land District, 
St. Martin Parish, Louisiana.  Property being bounded on the North by Public Boat 
Landing, on the East by Public Road (LA Highway 977), on the South by continuation of 
levee and on the West by Intracoastal Canal.  Tracts 1, 2, 3, and 4 are shown separately as 
per plat for Atchafalaya Basin Levee District by C.H. Fenstamaker and Associates, Inc., 
dated October 22, 2008, last revised date November 25, 2008.

Said bids will be publicly opened at the office of said Board in Port Allen, Louisiana on Wednesday, September 6, 2017 at 4:00 p.m.
The said property will be leased as one tract for cash, to be paid in full, submitted with bid, for a period of three (3) years for grazing purposes only.

Prospective bidders are to satisfy themselves as to the validity of the land title prior to submitting their bids, in as much as the land will be leased without warranty of title except as against the Board's own acts.

Proof of liability insurance of not less than $100,000 with Atchafalaya Basin Levee District designated as additionally insured.  

The land will be leased subject to any oil, gas and mineral lease, that may exist now or be entered into in the future, the bonus, rentals and royalties from which shall be reserved to the Board.  All mineral rights shall be reserved to the Board in perpetuity in accordance with the Constitution.

The Board will not consider any bids submitted for less than $10.00 per acre, per year.

The Board reserves the right to reject any and all bids.


It is mandatory that all bids are submitted on forms provided by the Atchafalaya Basin 

Levee District otherwise bid will be considered null and void, bid forms are available at the 

Atchafalaya Basin Levee District, (525 Court Street) P.O. Box 170, Port Allen, Louisiana 70767, 

telephone number (225) 387-2249. All Bids should be marked in bold print “Grazing Lease Bid.” 

John Grezaffi






Janice G. Jarreau

President






Secretary

The following bid was duly opened and read:

G & C Ranch, LLC

P O Box 760

Pierre Part, LA 70339

$11.00 per acre

3 years - $442.20

Commissioner Nickie Rockforte moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to approve the bid received from G & C Ranch, LLC.

                                                                    * * * * *
Mr. Tyson advised the board of the Annual MR&T Levee Inspection Schedule and asked the commissioners to let the staff know if they plan to participate.  
He informed the board of a right of entry request from the Corps of Engineers for annual maintenance dredging at various locations of West Baton Rouge and Pointe Coupee Parish.  Commissioner Kay Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to approve the request.

Mr. Tyson requested approval for a second right of entry request from the Corps of Engineers for revetments in Pointe Coupee, West Baton Rouge, Iberville and Ascension Parishes.  Commissioner Spencer Harvey moved, seconded by Commissioner Harry Marionneaux and unanimously carried to approve the request.

The board reviewed a permit request for a bike path from the Town of White Castle.  Commissioner Spencer Harvey moved, seconded by Commissioner Kay Jewell and unanimously carried to authorize President John Grezaffi to sign the document, after review by our legal counsel.  
                                                                    * * * * *
Mr. Rick Dugas of CPRA was welcomed to the meeting.

                                                                    * * * * *
Commissioner Harry Marionneaux moved, seconded by Commissioner Moise LeBlanc and unanimously carried to approve permanent status for Cole Manuel and Terry LeBlanc.

Commissioner Earl Matherne moved, seconded by Commissioner Kay Jewell and unanimously carried to approve a 2% increase for all eligible classified and unclassified employees on 
January 1st, based on a general increase by Civil Service.

Mrs. Janice Jarreau updated the board on action being discussed by Civil Service relative to special entrance rates and optional pay policies.  She said we have a special entrance rate for tractor drivers, but it will expire in December.  Civil Service will need to approve a new one in January.  Mrs. Jarreau said the board could act now pending Civil Service approval, or bring the matter back to the board later, after the Civil Service action has been taken.  The board asked that she bring this back after the Civil Service board has acted.
                                                                    * * * * *
Mr. Nicholas Rockforte, Levee Board Attorney, advised the board that he received notice from the Attorney General that they require a resolution from the board, before considering our request for an opinion relative to our authority to act on requests for gates on the levee.  Commissioner Kay Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne to approve the following resolution:

                                                                 Resolution
 

Moved by Commissioner Karen Jewell seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried:

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District (“District”), aware of the request by the Red River, Atchafalaya & Bayou Boeuf Levee District (“RABB”), dated

June 2, 2016, which asked the Louisiana Attorney General to issue an opinion related to the ability of the RABB to compel private property owners to remove or open gates or obstacles to public transit by

third parties on levees encumbering only private property when no public right of way may exist otherwise.

 

WHEREAS, the District , on September 6, 2017,  by this resolution hereby formally request an opinion from the Louisiana Attorney General, Jeff Landry, concerning the public levee servitude and the powers, limitations and/or authority of the District in handling private landowner’s requests for construction of gates across levee roads within the District.

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a copy of this resolution and the request by the District be forwarded to the Louisiana Attorney General.

 

Votes on Roll Call:

Yeas:
Commissioners Bill Flynn, John Grezaffi, Spencer Harvey, Karen Jewell, Moise LeBlanc, 


Harry Marionneaux, Earl Matherne, and Nickie Rockforte.

Nays:
None

Absent and not voting:  Commissioners Glenn Angelle, Pamela Burleigh, Daniel Hebert, Kenneth Gordon and Jody Meche.

 

The vote in favor thereof being unanimous, the resolution was declared adopted.

I, Janice G. Jarreau, Secretary for the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin

Levee District, do hereby certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct copy

of excerpts of the Minutes of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin

Levee District, a Regular Meeting held in Port Allen, Louisiana, on Wednesday, September 6, 2017.




















/s/ Janice G. Jarreau
Upon a vote by roll call, the following votes were casted:

Yeas:
Commissioners Flynn, Grezaffi, Harvey, Jewell, LeBlanc, Marionneaux, Matherne, and 

Rockforte
Nays:  None
Absent and not voting:  Commissioners Angelle, Burleigh, Gordon, Hebert, Meche








        * * * * * 

Mr. Rockforte said he would have to review the resolution from the Iberville Parish Council relative to gates.  He said our statute may or may not allow us to do what the Council requests.  However, he will be glad to talk with them further about the matter.  He said if it is declared an emergency route by the state or federal government, then we would act accordingly.

                                                                    * * * * *
Mr. Will Tyson said the request to rebid fuel for Maringouin Pump and Henderson Barn has been resolved.

                                                                    * * * * *
In reviewing the professional service agreement with legal counsel, it was noted an adjustment needs to be made.  The hourly rate allowed for attorneys with 0 – 10 years’ of experience is $150, while attorneys with over 10 years’ experience receive $175.  Mr. Rockforte will have 10 years of experience in October of this year.  Commissioner Earl Matherne moved, seconded by Commissioner Moise LeBlanc and unanimously carried to approve Mr. Nicholas Rockforte’s contract with this rate adjustment added.
Commissioner Spencer Harvey moved, seconded by Commissioner Harry Marionneaux and unanimously carried to approve the professional service agreements for CPA, Stenographer, Janitorial Services, Computer/I.T. Services, HVAC System Maintenance and Copy Machine Maintenance.

                                                                    * * * * *
There being no further business to come before the board, upon motion by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried the meeting adjourned.
____________________________________           ____________________________________

Janice Jarreau, Secretary


           John Grezaffi, President

____________________________________

Linda Alwood, Contract Stenographer 
An Equal Opportunity Employer

